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1. INTRODUCTION 

Prior to being operated as a Treatment, Storage and Disposal Facility (TSDF), the property currently 

owned by CWM Chemical Services, LLC (CWM), was utilized by the U.S. Government from the early 

1940s to the mid 1960s as part of the Lake Ontario Ordinance Works (LOOW).  The Niagara Falls 

Storage Site (NFSS) and associated vicinity properties are historically known as the Atomic Energy 

Commission (AEC) portion of the LOOW.  The site is located in Lewiston and Porter New York and 

originally included 1,511 acres.  Currently, the NFSS is only 191 acres.  Historically, the site was used for 

research, processing of uranium (U) and thorium (Th) ores, storage and burial of radioactive ores and 

residue.  In the mid-1950’s the federal government sold much of the property.  Predecessor companies to 

CWM Chemical Services, LLC (CWM) bought a portion of the surplus property.  Some of the U.S. 

Government activities resulted in the contamination of certain areas of the Model City Facility with 

chemical and radioactive wastes.   On April 27, 1972, the New York State Department of Health 

(NYSDOH) issued an order relating to approximately 614 acres of former LOOW property, which imposed 

certain restrictions on the use of said property.  On June 21, 1974, NYSDOH issued a supplemental order 

to amend the 1972 order.   

 

As a result of extensive corrective remedial actions taken at the CWM property since the 1972 Order, on 

May 7, 1992, the Department of Energy (DOE) certified that the majority of the CWM property was “in 

compliance with applicable (radiological) decontamination criteria and standards” and provided 

“assurance that future use of the property will result in no radiological exposure above DOE criteria and 

standards established to protect members of the general public or site occupants”.  Decontamination was 

certified for all properties owned by CWM, with the exception of three properties designated as E, E’ and 

G.  These properties were excluded from the decontamination certification because an area within each 

property could not be properly assessed due to inaccessibility and the DOE could not confirm that 

contamination did not exist in these areas.  The three inaccessible areas were (1) soil beneath Lagoon 6 

and the berm surrounding that lagoon on Property E, (2) soil beneath a roadway and PCB storage tanks 

on Property E’, and (3) soil beneath the liquid treatment pond on the western edge of Property G. 

 
Based on the May 7, 1992, DOE letter, on December 23, 2003, CWM requested that the NYSDOH 

execute an order to rescind and vacate the 1972 and 1974 Orders for all CWM property, except 

properties E, E’ and G.  After reviewing all historical documentation and data related to the areas covered 

by the Orders, both in the NYSDOH files and provided by CWM, the NYSDOH determined a potential for 

residual radiological contamination still exists and that a survey be performed identifying any surface 

areas above a target investigation level.   

 
As required by condition J.1 of Module II (Corrective Action) of CWM’s Sitewide 6 NYCRR Part 373 

Permit issued 8/5/05, a revised Site Radiological Survey Plan  was submitted and approved by the 

Department.  The principles guiding the development of this radiological survey plan include: 
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